
SHEFFIELD CITY COUNCIL 
 
Report Of The Head Of Planning 
To the Planning and Highways Committee 
Date Of Meeting: 28/03/2017 
 
LIST OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR DECISION OR INFORMATION 
 
*NOTE* Under the heading “Representations” a Brief Summary of Representations 
received up to a week before the Committee date is given (later representations 
will be reported verbally).  The main points only are given for ease of reference.  
The full letters are on the application file, which is available to members and the 
public and will be at the meeting. 
 
 
 

 
Case Number 

 
17/00158/FUL (Formerly PP-05750984) 
 

Application Type Full Planning Application 
 

Proposal Application to allow extended opening hours 
(Application under Section 73 to vary condition 5 
(Opening Hours) of planning permission 
16/02435/FUL) 
 

Location 46 High Street 
Mosborough 
Sheffield 
S20 5AE 
 

Date Received 13/01/2017 
 

Team City Centre and East 
 

Applicant/Agent Mr Paul Higgins 
 

Recommendation Grant Conditionally 
 

 
  
Time limit for Commencement of Development 
 
Approved/Refused Plan(s) 
 
 2. The development must be carried out in complete accordance with the following 

approved documents: 
   
 Drawing Number PO2 B 
   
 Reason:  In order to define the permission. 
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Pre Commencement Condition(s) – (‘true conditions precedent’ – see notes for 
definition) 
 
 
 
Other Pre-Commencement, Pre-Occupancy and other Stage of Development 
Condition(s) 
 
 
Other Compliance Conditions 
 
 5. The building shall be used for the above-mentioned purpose only between 1100 

and 2300 hours on Mondays to Fridays; between 1100 and 2330 hours on 
Saturdays; and between 1100 and 2200 hours on Sundays, except for 12 months 
from the date of this decision when the building shall be used for the above-
mentioned purpose only between 1100 and 2330 on Mondays to Thursdays, 
between 1100 and 2400 hours on Fridays and Saturdays and between 1100 and 
2230 hours on Sundays. 

   
 Reason:  In the interests of the amenities of the locality and occupiers of adjoining 

property and to allow the impact of the revised hours to be monitored. 
 
 6. No movement, sorting or removal of waste bottles, materials or other articles nor 

movement of bins shall be carried on outside the building between 2300 and 0700 
hours on the following day Monday - Saturdays and between 2200 and 0900 hours 
on the following day Sundays and Bank Holidays. 

    
 Reason: In the interests of the amenities of neighbouring occupiers. 
 
 7. No deliveries shall be made to the building between 2300 and 0700 hours on the 

following day Mondays to Saturdays and between 2200 and 0900 hours on the 
following day Sundays and Bank Holidays. 

    
 Reason: In the interests of the amenities of neighbouring occupiers 
 
 8. At all times commercial refuse bins shall be stored to the rear of the property and 

shall at no time be stored on the adjoining public highway. 
    
 Reason: In the interests of the amenities of the locality 
 
 9. The building shall not be brought into use unless the external extraction flue 

ducting has been painted black. 
   
 Reason: In the interests of the amenities of the locality. 

     
 
Attention is Drawn to the Following Directives: 
 
1. For the avoidance of doubt in line with National Planning Practice Guidance: 
  
 Conditions 6, 7, 8, 9 have been included on this Decision Notice for completeness 

and because they remain in force. No further information is required in relation to 
these conditions. 
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 Conditions 3 and 4 have not been included on this Decision Notice. The details 

required by these conditions have already been agreed and discharged under 
condition application 16/02435/COND2; and no further information is required. 

  
 Condition 1 has been removed because the use has already commenced. 
 
2. The Local Planning Authority has dealt with the planning application in a positive 

and proactive manner and sought solutions to problems where necessary in 
accordance with the requirements of the National Planning Policy Framework. 
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Site Location 
 

 
 
© Crown copyright and database rights 2016 Ordnance Survey 10018816 
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LOCATION AND PROPOSAL 
 
This application relates to an existing hot food (kebab) takeaway located within an 
established parade of shops to the east side of High Street Mosborough and falling 
within a local shopping area as defined by Sheffield Unitary Development Plan. 
The immediate area is mixed commercial/residential environment. 
 
Planning approval is sought to extend the approved opening hours of the hot food 
takeaway by an extra half an hour each day. 
 
SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS 
 
A petition containing 23 signatures and 5 letters objecting to the proposal have 
been received. The issues raised are summarised as follows: 
 

- The additional opening hours will impact on quality of life for local residents. 
High Street is also a residential area and the needs of the many people who 
live there should be paramount to anyone wanting to make extra profit 

- The area has already seen an increase in rubbish, smells, traffic and noise 
- Being open later will attract customers from local pubs causing anti-social 

behaviour and more noise and litter. 
- Takeaways currently don’t adhere to opening hours so likely this will open 

until after midnight as it is not policed. 
- Consideration should be given to local residents rather than one business. 
- Council Tax should be reduced to compensate local residents for clearing 

rubbish and experiencing a decrease in quality of life 
- There has been limited publicity for the current application. 
- If the application is approved other local takeaways will apply to have their 

hours extended. 
- Council should show restraint and responsibility in addressing obesity 

epidemic by limiting opening hours 
- The people who own the business and its customers do not have to live with 

all of its repercussions. 
 
RELEVENT PLANNING HISTORY 
 
Planning approval to use the building as a hot food takeaway was approved by 
Planning and Highways Committee on 30th August 2016 under application 
16/02435/FUL subject to opening hours being restricted to between 1100-2300 on 
Mondays to Fridays, 1100-2330 hours on Saturdays and 1100-2200 hours on 
Sundays. 
 
These opening hours were in line with the approved opening hours of the adjacent 
Indian Takeaway which were granted on appeal by the Planning Inspectorate in 
2012. 
 
PLANNING ASSESSMENT 
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The acceptability of the hot food takeaway has already been established by the 
grant of planning approval in August 2016 and it has been in operation since 
September 2016.  
 
The planning application as originally submitted requested an extension of opening 
hours until midnight every night of the week to enable them to fairly compete with 
other hot food takeaways in the area which opened until this time. The applicant 
has subsequently agreed to amend the application to seek an additional half an 
hour each day (one hour on Fridays) which would result in closing at 11.30pm on 
Monday to Thursday, Midnight on Friday and Saturday and 10.30pm on Sundays. 
 
Planning records indicate that the Admiral Fish Bar at 69 High Street was granted 
approval on appeal in 1995 to operate until 24.00 hours 7 days a week. It is noted 
that the Admiral Fish Bar now advertises as opening until 11.30 (Mondays to 
Fridays) Midnight (Thursdays to Saturday) and 11pm on Sundays. 
 
The adjacent Indian Takeaway is understood to open an additional half an hour 
each evening beyond the opening hours which were granted on appeal. This is 
currently being investigated by Planning Enforcement. The breach of hours had not 
been previously brought to the attention of the Local Planning Authority and 
colleagues in Environmental Health have not received any complaints about the 
operation of the unit in respect of noise or odour nuisance.  
 
Policy Issues 
 

Policy S10: Conditions on Development in Shopping Areas, Section (b) seeks to 
ensure that that new developments or change of use applications will not cause 
residents or visitors in any hotel, hostel, residential institution or housing to suffer 
from unacceptable living conditions, including air pollution & noise. 
 
The planning approval in 2016 was conditional upon a suitable fume extraction 
system being installed. The system as installed has been checked by the 
Environmental Protection Service and is deemed suitable for use. No complaints 
have been received in respect of odours since the Kebab takeaway opened for 
business 6 months ago. 
 
At the time of approval in 2016 it was acknowledged that there was the potential for 
customers using the premises to create some noise when entering and exiting the 
premises.  The application site however is in a Local Shopping Area adjacent to a 
busy road where some evening time activity and traffic movement would be 
expected.  There are also a number of other established evening time uses such 
as public houses in the area which generate their own activity until late at night 
which will continue irrespective of the outcome of this planning application. 
 
Additional conditions were imposed on the 2016 planning approval restricting the 
time of deliveries and sorting and removal of waste materials and bins associated 
with the hot food takeaway. The conditions would remain as previously approved. 
 
Environmental Health officers have raised no concerns with the extensions of 
hours as now proposed considering them to be in line with the opening hours to 
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other hot food takeaways in similar locations throughout the city which operate 
without nuisance to local residents.  
 
As a way of controlling the additional opening hours it is considered reasonable to 
issue a 12 month temporary approval so that the situation can be monitored. If 
after the 12 month period the additional half hour opening has not given rise to 
problems in the local area then the applicant could apply to make the opening 
hours permanent. 
 
It is considered that with a temporary approval to allow the site to be monitored that 
the limited increase in hours would be in compliance with S10 of the UDP  
 
RESPONSE TO REPRESENTATIONS  
 
The concerns of local residents have been largely addressed in the above report. 
There is no evidence to suggest that the increase in hours would increase or give 
rise to antisocial behaviour, which is a matter for the police. 
 
The application was advertised in line with the Council’s Statement of Community 
Involvement. 
 
If the council is made aware that the HFTA doesn’t adhere to its opening hours it 
can take enforcement action to ensure compliance. 
 
Council tax and obesity issues are not planning considerations. 
 
SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATION 
 
The application seeks approval to extend the opening hours of the existing hot food 
takeaway by an additional half hour each day of the week (and one hour on 
Fridays). 
 
Taking account of the site location on a busy highway with a number of late night 
uses, the additional opening hours proposed will not be detrimental to the 
amenities of local residents to an extent that the proposal should be resisted. A 12 
month temporary approval will ensure that the site can be monitored with a view to 
granting a permanent extension to the hours in the future.  
 

The application is considered to be in line with policy requirements and is 
recommended for approval subject to the listed conditions. 
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Case Number 

 
16/03932/FUL (Formerly PP-05499498) 
 

Application Type Full Planning Application 
 

Proposal Installation of a biomass boiler with chimney flue 
extending 3.5 metres above the ridge height of the 
building including installation of an associated drying 
unit and ducting to the western elevation for drying of 
agricultural products and heating of dwellinghouse, 
workshop and office buildings only - AMENDED 
DESCRIPTION 
 

Location Prospect Farm 
Kirk Edge Road 
Sheffield 
S6 6LJ 
 

Date Received 18/10/2016 
 

Team West and North 
 

Applicant/Agent The Arley Consulting Company 
 

Recommendation Grant Conditionally 
 

 
  
Time limit for Commencement of Development 
 
 1. The development shall be begun not later than the expiration of three years from 

the date of this decision. 
  
 Reason:  In order to comply with the requirements of the Town and Country 

Planning Act. 
 
Approved/Refused Plan(s) 
 
 2. The development must be carried out in complete accordance with the following 

approved documents:- 
  
 Drawing No. 16784/04 (Site Location Plan -Amended); 
 Drawing No. 16784/03 (Proposed Elevations); 
 Drawing No. B-GEN - MHH1 (Proposed Layout); 
  
 received on the 24 October 2016 and 4 November 2016; 
  
 Environmental Risk Assessment - (Arley Consulting Company Limited - Report No. 

16784/1C - January 2017)  
  
 received on the  23 January 2017 from The Arley Consulting Company Limited. 
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 Reason:  In order to define the permission. 
 
 
Pre Commencement Condition(s) – (‘true conditions precedent’ – see notes for 
definition) 
 
 
 
Other Pre-Commencement, Pre-Occupancy and other Stage of Development 
Condition(s) 
 
 
 3. The Biomass boiler and drying unit plant and associated equipment shall be 

designed and operated so as to ensure that the total LAeq plant noise rating level 
(including any character correction for tonality or impulsive noise) does not exceed 
the LA90 background noise level at any time when measured at positions on the 
blue line site boundary adjacent to any nearby noise sensitive use. 

  
 Reason: In the interests of protecting the amenity of neighbouring properties. 
 
 4. The biomass boiler hereby approved shall be used for the following purposes only:- 
  
  - The main source of heat for the farmhouses of Prospect Farm and Parkside, 

workshop and office buildings at Prospect Farm; 
  - To dry farm products at the farm to include cattle bedding for 100 head of cattle, 

hay, haylage, wheat, oilseed rape, barley, oats and sawdust generated from on-
farm activities to provide animal bedding; and  

  - Drying woodchip feed for the boiler 
  
 The biomass boiler shall not be used other than for the purposes set out above 

unless first receiving the written express consent from the Local Planning Authority 
  
 Reason: In the interests of protecting the amenity of the surrounding area 
 
 5. The external flue shall be finished in a dark matt colour, the details of which shall 

first be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. 
Thereafter the flue shall be finished in accordance with the approved details and 
thereafter retained. 

  
 Reason: In the interests of visual amenity 
 
Other Compliance Conditions 
 
 6. The biomass boiler, the woodchip store and the drying floor shall be housed and 

operated within the existing building, as shown on the site plan and as described in 
the Environmental Risk Assessment Report No 16784/1C submitted to and 
approved by the Local Planning Authority.  

  
 Reason: In the interests of the amenity of the locality and neighbouring properties 

     
 
Attention is Drawn to the Following Directives: 
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1. The Local Planning Authority has dealt with the planning application in a positive 
and proactive manner and sought solutions to problems where necessary in 
accordance with the requirements of the National Planning Policy Framework. 

 
2. The applicant is advised that the process applied for is prescribed for control under 

the Pollution Prevention and Control Act 1999 and therefore requires a separate 
Environmental Permit from Sheffield City Council.  It is an offence to operate such 
a process without a permit.  Further advice can be obtained from SCC 
Environmental Protection Service on Tel. (0114) 273 4651, or by email at 
eps.admin@sheffield.gov.uk. 
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Site Location 
 

 
 
© Crown copyright and database rights 2016 Ordnance Survey 10018816 
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INTRODUCTION  
 
Members will recall that the application was deferred at the last Planning and Highways 
Committee to allow for a Members’ site visit. Since the last committee report, three of the 
recommended conditions attached to the application have been re-worded to address 
inaccuracies/updated plans etc and a further condition has been added for reasons of 
preciseness in order to limit the use of the biomass boiler solely for the drying of 
agricultural products, and heating the site’s two farmhouses, workshop and office 
buildings.  
 
LOCATION AND PROPOSAL 

 
The application relates to Prospect Farm, an agricultural holding and industrial enterprise 
that is situated along the northern side of Kirk Edge Road, near its junction with Burnt Hill 
Lane in High Bradfield. The application site is located in a fairly remote location with no 
immediate neighbouring properties. The Convent of Carmel of the Holy Spirit lies 
approximately 260m to the west of the site, Spitewinter Farm approximately 420m to the 
south-east, Burnt Hill Farm, some 560m to the east and Primrose Cottage, some 540m to 
the south-east. Bradfield School is situated approximately 1.3km to the east of the site.     
 
The farm is accessed via a long shared driveway that also serves two dwellinghouses 
(Prospect Farmhouse and Parkside) that are also within the ownership of the applicant 
(MHH Biomass Boilers). The farm holding is made up of several buildings that include a 
9.5m high shed, some 50m in length, workshop and office buildings and various animal 
pens and stalls that are used in connection with the applicant’s farm and aggregate 
business. On site, evidence of the applicant’s industrial business can be found with stock 
piles of stone and brick and other building materials.  
 
The site is situated in the Green Belt and lies within an Area of High Landscape Value 
(AHLV). The site is also situated on the edge of the Sheffield Air Quality Management 
Area (AQMA).  
 
Planning permission is being sought to install a biomass boiler with a 3.5m high chimney 
flue within the large shed. In connection with the biomass boiler, approval is being sought 
for a drying unit and ducting to the western elevation of the shed. The biomass boiler is 
being sought for the drying of agricultural products and the heating of dwellinghouse, 
workshop and office buildings. At the time of the officers’ site visit in December 2016, the 
biomass boiler had been installed on site, although the biomass boiler was not 
operational. Prior to the officer site visit, the flue that had initially been erected had been 
dismantled.  
 
The application is supported by an Environmental Risk Assessment (Report No. 
16784/1C) prepared by Arley Consultants Ltd.  
 
PLANNING PROCEDURE 
 
The scope of the application has changed from that originally submitted in October 2016 
following the applicant’s decision to remove aggregate drying in connection with the 
installation of the biomass boiler. This is set out in the e-mail received on the 12/01/17 
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from the applicant’s agent. Following this decision, the description of the development was 
amended, and all properties initially consulted were re-consulted as well as residents, who 
were not initially consulted but had previously made representations on the application.  

 
RELEVANT PLANNING HISTORY  

 
Prospect Farm has been subject to several planning applications as well as enforcement 
enquiries dating back to 1984. While none of the planning applications are considered to 
be specifically related to the application to install a biomass boiler on the site, an 
enforcement enquiry (15/00604/ENBC), in 2015 is considered to be relevant, which 
related to an allegation that the site was being used for the depositing and storage of 
materials in connection with the applicant’s aggregates business. Following an 
investigation by officers, it was concluded that there was no apparent breach of planning 
on site with photographic evidence being shown to officers that the site had been used for 
an aggregates business for a period in excess of 10-20 years. This was further evidenced 
from historic aerial views taken from Google Earth of the site that Prospect Farm had been 
used for commercial activities associated with an aggregates business for a considerable 
period of time. It was accepted by officers that by virtue of the 10-year rule*, the industrial 
use of the site was lawful and therefore immune from enforcement action. *If operational 
development has been taking place for a period of 10 years without enforcement action 
having taken against the use, then it becomes lawful by virtue of s.171B(2) of the Town 
and Country Planning Act 1990. The applicant was advised by officers at that time to 
apply for a Lawful Development Certificate but this was never submitted.  

 
SUMMARY OF REPRESENTATIONS 

 
A number of representations have been received in response to this application. These 
have been received from Bradfield Parish Council, Loxley Valley Protection Society 
(LVPS) and the National Park Authority. Representations have also been received from 
residents of 24 properties, some of these have written in more than once. As detailed 
above, there have been two rounds of consultation, the second round following the 
applicant’s decision to remove the drying of aggregates from the application. A summary 
of all the comments received are listed below:- 
 
Objection (22) 
 
- There are ample agricultural buildings at the farm to house any produce of the farm 

keeping it protected and dry thus further drying is not required. 

- The amended scheme is a significant move from the scheme initially submitted and 

query whether the biomass boiler would not be used for the drying of aggregates as 

first submitted;  

- Increased traffic and highway safety; The adjoining highway network is unsuitable for 

the movement of heavy vehicles (HGVs); It is advisable that the Council does some 

sort of monitoring of the heavy traffic on this road;  

- Air pollution; 

- Noise Issues; 

- Ecology issues; 

- The consultation carried out should have been wider;  
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- Prevailing winds will blow any dust/combustion particulate down valley towards 

Worrall/Bradfield School – health and quality of life issues for all residents in the those 

areas;  

- No details provided of delivery times of vehicles that would serve the biomass boiler;   

- No benefit to the local economy;  

- Harmful to the open character of the Green Belt; 

- Impact on wildlife;  

- The Aga technical department has stated that they do not make/produce anything in 

their range of products that does or can be run by a Biomass boiler and that old Agas 

cannot be converted to run on biomass produced heat;  

- The amount of aggregate being stored at Prospect Farm has increased over the years. 

- There is a constant flow of Hague Plant and MHH lorries along the adjoining highways; 

- Increased pollution from traffic; 

- Industrial uses such as this should be confined to industrial sites in Sheffield and not in 

the Green Belt.   

 
The residents of sixteen properties made further representation following the changes 
made to the application. The residents of these properties indicate that their objections 
initially submitted remain but also include the following:-  
 
- Sceptical whether the biomass boiler would not be used for the drying of aggregates 

despite the applicant’s agreement to limit the use of the biomass boiler for the drying of 

agricultural products and the heating of the dwellinghouses, workshop and office 

buildings;  

- No need to have a 1 MW (999kW) heater, on for 75% of the year, to run on wood chips, 

for sporadic farm drying use, and some basic building heating. The size of the boiler 

installed strongly suggests practically full time industrial use; 

 
One further representation has been received following on from the deferment of the 
application at the last committee. The representation is from a resident of a neighbouring 
property. He recommends that a condition be attached that restricts the biomass boiler to 
dry agricultural products that are generated on the farm and that any Grade A woodchip 
dried on site shall only be used with the biomass boiler, and shall not be for onward sale 
to third parties, or export to any location. Amongst others, he also suggests that conditions 
should be attached that the biomass boiler should not be used for the drying of 
aggregates or any other industrial material, the biomass boiler shall not be used to dry 
materials for the purposes of export from the site, truck movements into and out of the site 
shall not exceed 2 per day, and there should be no regular visible emissions from the 
chimney flue, the only emission allowable will be those related to the starting/stopping of 
the boiler in accordance with the boiler’s operating manuals.  
 
Bradfield Parish Council has made comments neither objecting to or supporting the 
planning application, although they state that the proposed activity will be industrial and 
not agricultural.  
 
Loxley Valley Protection Society (LVPS) has raised an objection to the application stating 
that the amended proposal does not change their previous objection to the application. 
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- The applicant submitted two applications for biomass boilers to dry aggregate in 

tandem. The other, 16/03931/FUL at 402 Petre St was recently granted, giving 

capacity for this industrial activity in a more suitable setting. To now change the use of 

the boiler at Prospect Farm to agricultural has provoked some scepticism among some 

objectors;  

- The required biomass boiler at Prospect Farm seems rather large to now just be used 

for the suggested building heating and possibly unsuitable for the drying of agricultural 

products, which are produced on the Farm; 

- We seek reassurances that the use of the plant is conditioned so that the use will not 

result in large traffic movements of lorries on the local narrow road system, to bring in 

the chips or any other imported materials to be dried;  

- It should not be allowed to revert to the first proposed industrial usage once granted for 

agricultural use; 

- Concerns about air pollution, and possible reverting to an industrial usage remain. 

 
The National Park Authority has stated that their comments are made on the basis that the 
site benefits from a lawful use for this purpose as detailed on the supporting application 
form. It is noted however that a number of representations state that the lawful use of the 
site is for agricultural purposes only. The significant external change is the flue, which 
would have a total height of 13m, which would extend 3.5m above the ridge height of the 
existing building. The proposed flue would be visible from the public footpath within the 
National Park, some 370m to the west of the site. However, it is considered that the visual 
impact of the flue would not be visible. Similarly, views looking towards the site and the 
National Park from the east (from the highway known as Onesmoor Bottom), the flue 
would be seen at distance and in the context of the existing buildings. Based on the 
above, the National Park Authority has no objection to the proposed development but 
would recommend that the flue is finished a dark matt colour to avoid reflections which 
could draw attention to it.  
 
PLANNING ASSESSMENT 
 
It is considered that the main issues relevant to this application are as follows:- 
  

(i) The Principle of Development – Policy and Land Use 

(ii) Highway Issues; 

(iii) Visual Amenity Issues and impact on the openness of the Green Belt; 

(iv) Other Amenity Issues - Noise and Air Quality; and 

(v) Other Issues 

 
(i) Principle of the Development – The Principle of Development – Policy and Land Use 

 
As detailed above, during the course of the application, the applicant decided to amend 
the proposal not on the advice of officers but for reasons that the drying of aggregates 
seemed to be the greatest cause for concern amongst residents. As amended, the 
proposed biomass boiler is now being sought solely for the drying of agricultural products 
and the heating of dwellinghouse, workshop and office buildings at Prospect Farm and not 
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for aggregates. Although officers acknowledge the concerns raised by a number of 
residents that the true purpose of the biomass boiler is for the drying of aggregates in 
connection with the industrial use of the site, it is not appropriate to simply assume that 
this is what it will be used for. If this is the intended use of the biomass boiler, this would of 
course be subject to a separate application and not a matter that should be considered 
under this application. The application should therefore be based solely on the amended 
scheme and not what some people assume will happen. To do so would be inappropriate 
and likely to make the decision challengeable.  
 
The applicant has stated that the biomass boiler would be used to dry agricultural 
products which are generated on the farm, which will include the following: 
 
- Drying cattle bedding for 100 head of cattle housed on farm. Straw is baled at harvest 

time and stored outside and then dried off on the drying floor before being used;  

- Drying hay as this is harvested at summer and can often be wet therefore it will be dried 

on the drying floor; 

- Drying haylage which is harvested and stored in plastic outside over winter and dried 

on the drying floor before being fed to animals; 

- Drying wheat at harvest time which is then stored in the barn over winter ; 

- Drying oilseed rape at harvest time which is then stored in the barn over winter; 

- Drying wheat at harvest time which is then stored in the barn over winter;  

- Drying barley at harvest time which is then stored in the barn over winter;  

- Drying oats at harvest time which is then stored in the barn over winter;  

- Drying sawdust to provide animal bedding - this sawdust will be a useful agricultural by 

product of the imported woodchip as the sawdust will be segregated off from the 

woodchip loads brought to site then used as animal bedding after being dried;  

- Drying woodchip feed for the boiler – imported woodchip will be dried before feeding 

into the boiler as the lower the moisture content the higher quality of the fuel and it will 

burn more efficiently 

  
The biomass boiler will also replace the 4 existing oil fired boilers at the farm and run the 
AGAs in the farmhouses and will be the main source of heat for the farmhouses of 
Prospect Farm and Parkside.  It will be the sole heat source for the workshop and office 
buildings at the farm. 
  
The applicant has further asserted that the biomass boiler is a cleaner, more efficient way 
of generating energy than the oil fired boilers. The boiler is automatically controlled to 
minimise emissions and is fitted with an exhaust gas cyclone to remove particulates from 
the exhaust stream. Using waste wood is also considered a renewable energy source, 
reducing the usage on fossil fuels which contributes to the UK Government targets to 
reduce fossil fuel reliance and increase the use of renewable energy. These are the merits 
of the proposal and the applicant is concerned that they are being lost in concerns over 
the use of the drying floor for non-agricultural products, hence the reason for the 
restriction outlined above. 

 
The details of the proposed boiler and associated drying unit are set out in the supporting 
Environmental Risk Assessment (Ref No 16784/1C) Arley Consulting Company, January 
2017) that was commissioned by the applicant. The boiler would burn woodchip in a 999 
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kW Ariterm Boiler with a single flue that would project 3.5m above the building’s ridge. 
The boiler has been supplied and installed by Barden Energy, who has a clean air 
exemption certificate.   
 
In officers’ opinion, based solely on its use for the drying of agricultural products and the 
buildings at Prospect Farm, the installation of the proposed biomass boiler is considered 
to be acceptable and would represent an appropriate means of generating energy in a 
sustainable manner in line with government guidance contained in NPPF. Paragraph 98 of 
NPPF details that when determining planning applications, LPAs should recognise that 
even small-scale projects provide a valuable contribution to cutting greenhouse gas 
emissions. Biomass boilers are considered to be an excellent form of sustainable energy 
and are viewed by many including the government to be a means of reducing the reliance 
on fossil fuels such as coal and oil.  
 
(ii) Highway Issues  

 
The supporting Environmental Risk Assessment (ERA) details that approximately 1 load 
of woodchip will be received each day. Following the amendment of the application to 
remove the drying of aggregates in connection with the biomass boiler, it is considered 
that the amount of additional vehicle movements specifically related to the operation of the 
boiler would be low and not significant that would result in any harm to highway safety. 
Concerns raised with the existing operations at Prospect Farm and the movement of 
aggregates is not considered to be material to the application and should be disregarded. 
 
(iii)  Visual Amenity Issues and impact on the openness of the Green Belt 

 
The application site should be assessed against Policies GE2 and GE4 of UDP on 
account of the location of the site in the Green Belt.  
 
Policy GE2 states that in the Green Belt, measures will be taken to maintain and enhance 
those areas with a generally high landscape value and improve poor landscapes in priority 
areas. Policy GE4 states that the scale and character of any development which is 
permitted in the Green Belt, or would be conspicuous from it should be in keeping with the 
area and wherever possible, conserve and enhance the landscape and natural 
environment.  
 
Government guidance is contained within National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). It 
states that the fundamental aim of Green Belt policy is to prevent urban sprawl by keeping 
land permanently open, the essential characteristics being their openness and their 
permanence.  
 
It is considered that the only implication of the proposed biomass boiler on the open 
character of the Green Belt is the proposed flue extraction feeding off the biomass boiler. 
The plans and supporting ERA detail that the proposed flue would project 3.5m above the 
ridge height of the building; the height of the flue being determined by atmospheric 
dispersion modelling. 
 
Officers acknowledge that the flue would be visible when looking back at the site in 
particularly from views from the east from Onesmoor Bottom and Old Lane. However, 
officers remain satisfied that any impact on the openness of the Green Belt would not be 
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significant that would warrant the application to be refused. The building on which the flue 
would be installed is situated some distance from the two neighbouring highways, 
measured at some 325m from Kirk Edge Road and 250m from Onesmoor Bottom. It is 
also considered that the flue would be seen in context with the existing buildings at 
Prospect Farm and would not appear isolated that would diminish the openness around 
and through the site. The height of the flue as detailed in the supporting ERA is fixed at 
3.5m above ridge height to achieve the necessary dispersion, so while it would be 
preferable to lower its height, this is not achievable as it would prevent adequate dispersal 
of fumes. Officers would agree with the Parks Authority’s views on muting the colour of the 
flue, and recommend that a condition be attached that requires the flue to be finished in a 
dark matt colour to avoid reflections that could draw attention to it. Subject to this condition 
being attached, it is considered that any impact on the openness of the Green Belt would 
be minimal. It is  

 
(iv) Other Amenity Issues - Noise and Air Quality  

 
As detailed above, the boiler would burn woodchip in a 99 kW Ariterm Boiler with a single 
3.5m high flue. The biomass is expected to operate for 6,570 hours per year, which 
equates to approximately 75% of the time. Stack emissions analysis conducted in August 
2015 on a 999 kW Ariterm Boiler identified that the substances emanating from the boiler 
that include carbon monoxide and oxides of nitrogen fell below DEFRA emissions limits. In 
the emissions report it was stated that there was no visible plume from the boiler flue. This 
is expected as the boiler has a DEFRA clean air exemption certificate which allows its use 
to burn unauthorised fuel, in this case wood in smoke control areas. 

 
The Environmental Risk Assessment (ERA) details that odours from the boiler is not 
considered to be a hazard as there are no sources of odour identified. The risk of 
atmospheric pollution from point source from emissions was deemed to be high on 
account of the site’s location within an AQMA. Atmospheric dispersion modelling has been 
carried out to inform the necessary flue height of 3.5m above ridge for adequate 
dispersion. The risks from other sources of dust and from noise and vibration were 
assessed as low due to the use of the building for storage and boiler housing. The ERA 
concludes that he risks presented by operation of the biomass boiler with waste wood can 
be controlled through management and mitigation to reduce the impact on the surrounding 
environment, so that all residual risks are low. 
 
Environmental Protection Service has stated that the biomass boiler installation will be 
subject to regulatory control under an Environmental Permit issued in accordance with 
Environmental Permitting Regulations, which will be administered by EPS. The 
Environmental Permit will be the primary route to manage any air quality issues, visible 
emissions, or issues around dust and particulate emissions from the process EPS has 
recommended a single condition that requires the biomass boiler and drying unit to be 
housed and operated as described in the Environmental Risk Assessment Report. The 
Council’s Air Quality Officer has confirmed that the submitted AQA is acceptable and that 
there are no air quality grounds to resist the application.  
 
EPS are assured by the inclusion of both of the nearest ‘on site’ properties, as the full 
mitigation of all amenity impacts for these addresses would be difficult.  EPS are also 
satisfied that the site is sufficiently distanced from other properties outside the confines of 
Prospect Farm for noise not to be a serious issue off site. Any amenity impacts at 
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Prospect Farm or, to a lesser degree, at Parkside due to noise, will be a matter for the 
applicant, but is not likely to be of a severity that would be deemed a health risk.  
 
As previously stated, air quality considerations including boiler emissions from the stack 
and fugitive dust emissions are subject to control via the Environmental Permit. The 
installation site does not fall within SCC’s Clean Air Act designated Smoke Control Area, 
though the appliance is listed as certified exempt for use with an unauthorised fuel (wood 
chippings) in such an area.  Visible smoke emissions are therefore not anticipated outside 
the initial light up period of the appliance’s operation.   
 
The Council’s Air Quality Officer carried out an assessment of the application, by means 
of Airviro dispersion modelling and with particular regards to the likely impact of the fine 
particulate matter (PM10) and nitrogen dioxide (NO2) emissions on local air quality. He has 
confirmed that the predicted ground level concentrations, of these pollutants: PM10 
(<0.3ug.m-3) and NO2 (<1.7ug.m-3) at the highest points within the vicinity of the Boiler 
building, are sufficiently low not to warrant a resistance to the application. Furthermore, 
given that the background concentrations of these pollutants in the vicinity of the proposed 
Biomass Boiler is less than 21ug.m-3, well below their health-based national annual 
average concentrations and EU limit values of 40ug.m-3, he details that there is no further 
reason to object to this application. 
 
(v) Other Issues 

 
Some concerns have been raised that the proposed development would have impact on 
ecology. While these comments are noted there is little evidence to suggest that the 
operations of the biomass boiler would result in any harm to ecology or wildlife. SCC 
Ecology Unit was consulted on the application and has stated that they have no objection 
with the proposed installation of the biomass boiler.   
 
SUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATION 

 
For the reasons set out in the report and taking in account all other matters, it is 
considered that the proposal to install a biomass boiler at Prospect Farm represents an 
appropriate form of development and would be in general accordance with UDP Policies 
GE2 and GE4 and Core Strategy CS66.  
 
Although several concerns have been raised with regard to the application, some of which 
relating to whether the biomass boiler would be used in connection with the drying of 
aggregates at Prospect Farm, which by doing so could result in the intensification of 
industrial activities on site, officers remain satisfied that the installation of the biomass 
boiler would not result in any significant impact on air quality or noise disturbance that 
would be harmful to the residential amenity of neighbouring properties. Officers also 
remain satisfied that any additional vehicles associated with the development would not 
result in any significant harm on the highway network or road safety. It is accepted that the 
erection of a 3.5m high flue above the existing ridge of the building would have some 
impact on the openness of the Green Belt, but given that the proposal is for a single flue 
only, the distance of the flue from the surrounding highways being in excess of 250m and 
that the flue would be seen in context with the site’s existing buildings, it is considered that 
any harm to the surrounding open countryside would be minimal. As suggested by the 
National Parks Authority, it is recommended that a condition be attached that requires the 
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flue to be finished in a dark matt colour to avoid reflections which could draw attention to 
it. 
 
It is therefore recommended that planning permission be granted subject to the conditions 
listed.  
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